

ISPSW Strategy Series: Focus on Defense and International Security Golan oil gives China a new Mideast role Dr Christina Lin Issue No. 504 Aug 2017

# Golan oil gives China a new Mideast role

**Dr Christina Lin** 

August 2017

## Abstract

A burgeoning oil bonanza in the Golan Heights could be paving the way for China to strengthen its role as a peacekeeper in the troubled region, while at the same time smoothing the way for its Belt and Road Initiative. Since regional stability is key to China's continued access to Mideast energy sources and to push forward the BRI, and both the superpowers of US and China want in on the oil bonanza in the Heights, they have a vested interest in settling the sovereignty issue. As such Chinese reinforcements in UNDOF (the United Nations Disengagement Observer Force) may serve as a confidence-building and effective buffer force between Israel and Syria in the Golan—given China's good relations with both sides—and perhaps provide a testing ground for constructive Sino-US relations in the Mideast, with eventual joint benefits of the new oil bonanza.

### **About ISPSW**

The Institute for Strategic, Political, Security and Economic Consultancy (ISPSW) is a private institute for research and consultancy. The ISPSW is an objective, task-oriented and politically non-partisan institute.

In the ever more complex international environment of globalized economic processes and worldwide political, ecological, social and cultural change, which occasions both major opportunities and risks, decision-makers in the economic and political arena depend more than ever before on the advice of highly qualified experts.

ISPSW offers a range of services, including strategic analyses, security consultancy, executive coaching and intercultural competency. ISPSW publications examine a wide range of topics connected with politics, the economy, international relations, and security/ defense. ISPSW network experts have worked – in some cases for decades – in executive positions and have at their disposal a wide range of experience in their respective fields of expertise.

### About the Author of this Issue

Dr. Christina Lin is a Visiting Research Fellow at the Center for Global Peace and Conflict Studies at the University of California, Irvine and Fellow at the Center for Transatlantic Relations at SAIS-Johns Hopkins University. She is the author of "The New Silk Road: China's Energy Strategy in the Greater Middle East" (The Washington Institute for Near East Policy), and a former director for China policy at the U.S. Department of Defense.



© Institut für Strategie- Politik- Sicherheits- und Wirtschaftsberatung ISPSW

Giesebrechtstr. 9 10629 Berlin Germany Tel +49 (0)30 88 91 89 05 Fax +49 (0)30 88 91 89 06

E-Mail: info@ispsw.de Website: http://www.ispsw.de



ISPSW Strategy Series: Focus on Defense and International Security Golan oil gives China a new Mideast role Dr Christina Lin

Issue No. 504 Aug 2017

## Analysis

A burgeoning oil bonanza in the Golan Heights could be paying the way for China to strengthen its role as a peacekeeper in the troubled region, while at the same time smoothing the way for its Belt and Road Initiative.

Since regional stability is key to China's continued access to Mideast energy sources and to push forward the BRI, Beijing is stepping up efforts to help resolve the Syrian crisis and the Israel-Palestinian conflict. It is becoming more proactive in supporting a negotiated political settlement in Syria, proposing a trilateral dialogue<sup>1</sup> among China, Israel and the Palestinian Authority, and moving ahead with regional infrastructure projects in Syria<sup>2</sup>, Jordan<sup>3</sup> and Israel – where it will be importing 20,000<sup>4</sup> infrastructure workers.

China is thus becoming a de facto regional stakeholder in the Middle East, as it is increasing resources to protect its growing portfolio of assets and citizens there. In July it deployed its first batch of troops to the new naval base in Djibouti<sup>5</sup> to augment its ongoing United Nations peacekeeping presence in South Sudan (UNMISS)<sup>6</sup> and Lebanon (UNIFIL)<sup>7</sup>, has offered 8,000<sup>8</sup> peacekeeping troops on permanent standby to conflict zones, and may join the Golan's UNDOF<sup>9</sup> in the future.

### 'Billions of barrels'

In November 2015, Afek Oil and Gas, a subsidiary of the US company Genie Energy, discovered an oil bonanza<sup>10</sup> in the Golan Heights "with the potential of billions of barrels". In an interview with Israel's Channel 2 News, Afek chief geologist Yuval Batov<sup>11</sup> said the layer was 350 meters thick, which is 10 times as large as the average oil find worldwide.

Genie Energy<sup>12</sup> managed to obtain exploratory licenses despite opposition from environmental and local groups. These groups were concerned that drilling could pollute the largely unspoiled Golan countryside and the Sea of Galilee below, the source of most of Israel's drinking water.

Indeed, there is still an ongoing debate over which is more important to Israel, access to water or energy independence, as spelled out in a recent analysis<sup>13</sup> at the Begin-Sadat Center. Moreover, the quality, quantity and cost-effectiveness of extraction are still unknown, while other legal and planning battles await.

http://www.jordantimes.com/news/local/china-committed-supporting-jordan-development

http://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-djibouti-idUSKBN19X049

http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-05/29/c\_136324488.htm

Michael Martina and David Brunnstrom, "China's Xi says to commit 8,000 troops for U.N. peacekeeping force", Reuters,

September 28, 2015, <a href="http://www.reuters.com/article/us-un-assembly-china-idUSKCN0RS1Z120150929">http://www.reuters.com/article/us-un-assembly-china-idUSKCN0RS1Z120150929</a> "UNDOF (Golan Heights)", United Nations Security Council Report, May 31, 2017,

<u>http://www.nasdag.com/article/major-shale-find-could-guarantee-israels-oil-supply-for-years-cm528693</u> <sup>12</sup> Genie oil and gas, <u>https://genieoilgas.com/about-us/strategic-advisory-board/</u>

© Institut für Strategie- Politik- Sicherheits- und Wirtschaftsberatung ISPSW

Giesebrechtstr. 9	Tel	+49 (0)30 88 91 89 05	E-Mail:
10629 Berlin	Fax	+49 (0)30 88 91 89 06	Website
Germany			

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Yang Sheng, "China offers to mediate between Israel and Palestine", *Global Times*, July 21, 2017, http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1057371.shtml

Kamal Alam, "The Dragon and the Lion: China's growing ties with Syria", Middle East Eye, August 9, 2017,

http://www.middleeasteye.net/columns/dragon-and-lion-syrian-chinese-relations-blossom-57414512

Dana Al Emam, "China 'committed to supporting Jordan development", Jordan Times, June 23, 2017,

Ori Chudy, "Israel signs to take 20,000 Chinese building workers", Globes, January 4, 2017, http://www.globes.co.il/en/articleagreement-signed-to-bring-20000-chinese-building-workers-to-israel-1001170312 <sup>5</sup> Ben Blanchard, "China sends troops to open first overseas military base in Djibouti", *Reuters,* July 11, 2017,

Julius Gale, "UN hails Chinese peacekeeping role in South Sudan", Xinhua, May 29, 2017,

<sup>&</sup>quot;UNIFIL hails Chinese peacekeepers' efforts in southern Lebanon", Xinhua, March 9, 2017,

http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-03/09/c\_136113623.htm

http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/monthly-forecast/2017-06/golan\_heights.php<sup>10</sup> "Black Gold under the Golan", *The Economist*, November 7, 2015, <u>https://www.economist.com/news/middle-east-and-</u> africa/21677597-geologists-israel-think-they-have-found-oilin-very-tricky-territory-black-gold

Andy Tully, "Major Shale Find Could Guarantee Israel's Oil Supply for Years", NASDAQ, October 9, 2015,



However, the biggest problems revolve around the issue of sovereignty.

Israel annexed much of the Golan in 1981, but the heights are still regarded internationally as illegally occupied Syrian territory. In the past, Israel's leaders have offered to pull back from the Golan, which was captured in 1967, in return for a comprehensive peace treaty with the Syrian government. However, any such deal has been ruled out since Syria began disintegrating in 2011, and now there are efforts to demand recognition of Israeli control of the 1,200 square kilometers it occupies on the Golan.

Israel's defense of the Golan intensified in <u>June</u><sup>14</sup> when it was caught in the crossfire between the Syrian Army and armed opposition forces in that country. After a mortar shell landed in the Golan, the Israeli Air Force attacked Syrian Army positions in the village of Samadanieh al Sharqiyah in <u>Quneitra province</u>.<sup>15</sup> Israel also supports a rebel group called <u>Knights of the Golan</u><sup>16</sup> as a buffer force to keep the Syrian Army and Iran-backed Hezbollah at bay, adding to the complex and delicate environment in which Genie Energy needs to navigate on the Golan.

Nonetheless, there is another potential oil bounty that is within Israel's territory and has escaped much media attention - Zion Oil & Gas's<sup>17</sup> exploration of the Megiddo-Jezreel Valley.

Since 2005 Texas-based Zion Oil has been drilling near Haifa for potential 484 million barrels of oil, which geologists confirmed in 2004 to contain Triassic oil and gas fields.



 <sup>13</sup> Donald Schaefer, "Portable Water vs. Energy Resources: National Security Under Trump and Netanyahu", BESA Center Perspectives Paper No. 531, July 16, 2017, <u>https://besacenter.org/perspectives-papers/water-energy-national-security/</u>
 <sup>14</sup> Ori Lewis and Suleiman al Khalidi, "Israel attacks Syrian position after mortar lands in Golan Heights", *Reuters*, June 28, 2017, <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/us-israel-syria-idUSKBN19J2RS</u>
 <sup>15</sup> Daniel J. Roth, Hagay Hacohen, Ariane Mandell, Herb Keinon, "IDF Strikes Syrian Targets in Response to Golan Crossfire",

 <sup>15</sup> Daniel J. Roth, Hagay Hacohen, Ariane Mandell, Herb Keinon, "IDF Strikes Syrian Targets in Response to Golan Crossfire", *The Jerusalem Post*, June 24, 2017, <u>http://www.ipost.com/Arab-Israeli-Conflict/Syrian-skirmish-spills-over-into-Israels-Golan-Heights-497782;</u> <u>http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/06/fighting-intensifies-syrian-golan-heights-170626033648183.html</u>
 <sup>16</sup> Jack Moore, "Israel secretly paying Salaries of Syrian rebels on Golan Heights Border: Report", *Newsweek*, June 19, 2017, <u>http://www.newsweek.com/israel-secretly-paying-salaries-syrian-rebels-golan-heights-627155;</u> Bethan McKernan, "Israel 'giving secret aid to Syrian rebels,' report says", *The Independent*, June 19, 2017, <u>http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/israel-giving-secret-aid-syrian-rebels-bashar-al-assad-golah-heights-hezbollah-fursan-al-joulan-a7797151.html
 <sup>17</sup> Zion oil & gas, <u>https://www.zionoil.com</u>
</u>

© Institut für Strategie- Politik- Sicherheits- und Wirtschaftsberatung ISPSW

Giesebrechtstr. 9 10629 Berlin Germany Tel +49 (0)30 88 91 89 05 Fax +49 (0)30 88 91 89 06 E-Mail: info@ispsw.de Website: http://www.ispsw.de



Now, Zion Oil holds the Megiddo-Jezreel Petroleum Exploration <u>License</u><sup>18</sup> that comprises approximately 40,000 hectares, and is drilling about 42 kilometers south of the recent Genie oil discovery.

On November 6, 2015, Zion Oil announced the public release of a resource assessment <u>report</u>, <sup>19</sup> with estimated prospective recoverable oil volumes ranging from 20.7 million to 234.6 million barrels. If a discovery is made, the "best estimate" for recoverable hydrocarbons is at 69.7 million barrels.

Add to this the offshore natural-gas fields of Leviathan and Tamar in the Levantine basin, and the newly discovered oil and gas bounty could enable Israel to become an important energy exporter not just in the region, but also to Asian markets such as China and India.

Interestingly for regional actors such as Syria and Israel, Chinese UN peacekeeping troops may be more acceptable in the Golan, given that in 2006 Beijing sent  $1,000^{20}$  troops to Lebanon at the request of the Israelis. This is because Israel did not want Arab troops on its border, and preferred Asian troops from China, India, South Korea and the Philippines, as they were deemed to be more impartial in the Arab-Israeli conflict. It would also likely be acceptable to the Arab League, given in 2012 the League first requested UN Peacekeeping troops for Syria.<sup>21</sup>

Chinese reinforcements in UNDOF (the United Nations Disengagement Observer Force) may thus serve as a confidence-building and effective buffer force between Israel and Syria in the Golan Heights, given China's good relations with both sides, and perhaps provide a testing ground for constructive US-China relations in the Mideast, with eventual joint benefits of the new oil bonanza.

\*\*\*

**Remarks:** Opinions expressed in this contribution are those of the author. This article was first published in *Asia Times* on August 9, 2017.

© Institut für Strategie- Politik- Sicherheits- und Wirtschaftsberatung ISPSW

Giesebrechtstr. 9 10629 Berlin Germany Tel +49 (0)30 88 91 89 05 Fax +49 (0)30 88 91 89 06

E-Mail: info@ispsw.de Website: http://www.ispsw.de

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> <u>https://www.zionoil.com/updates/new-megiddo-jezreel-license/;</u> <u>https://www.zionoil.com/updates/drilling-begins-zion-oil-gas-spuds-megiddo-jezreel-1-well/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Zion Oil & Gas Announces Independent Resource Assessment Report", Zion Oil Press Release, November 6, 2015, <a href="https://www.zionoil.com/updates/zion-oil-gas-announces-independent-resource-assessment-report/">https://www.zionoil.com/updates/zion-oil-gas-announces-independent-resource-assessment-report/</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> "China ups Lebanon force to 1,000", BBC, September 18, 2006, <u>http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/world/asia-pacific/5355128.stm</u>
<sup>21</sup> Liam Stack and Neil MacFarquhar, "Arab League Steps Up Pressure on Syria and Calls for U.N Help", *New York Times*, February 12, 2012, <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2012/02/13/world/middleeast/arab-league-requests-un-peacekeepers-for-syria.html</u>; Hamza Hendawi, "Arab League calls for UN Peacekeeping force in Syria", *Times of Israel*, February 12, 2012, <u>http://www.timesofisrael.com/arab-league-calls-on-un-to-form-joint-peacekeeping-force-on-syria/</u>; United Nations Supervision Mission in Syria (UNSMIS), <u>http://www.un.org/en/peacekeeping/missions/unsmis/</u>